



APRIL 2003

## Issue Brief

# The Nursing Workforce Shortage: Causes, Consequences, Proposed Solutions

PATRICIA KEENAN, JOHN F. KENNEDY  
SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT

The Commonwealth Fund is a private foundation supporting independent research on health and social issues. The views presented here are those of the author and should not be attributed to The Commonwealth Fund or its directors, officers, or staff.

For more information, please contact:

Mary Mahon  
Public Information Officer  
The Commonwealth Fund  
One East 75th Street  
New York, NY 10021-2692

Tel 212.606.3853  
Fax 212.606.3500

E-mail [mm@cmwf.org](mailto:mm@cmwf.org)

This *Issue Brief* (#619) is available online only at [www.cmwf.org](http://www.cmwf.org).

Other Fund publications can be ordered online or by calling 1.888.777.2744.

To learn about new Fund publications when they appear, visit the Fund's website and register to receive e-mail alerts.

### Introduction

**R**egistered nurses (RNs) are the single largest group of health care professionals in the United States. Current and projected nursing shortages reflect the fact that fewer people are entering the profession. Shortages are difficult to estimate and project. In the past, shortages have tended to be resolved as wages rose in response to increased need for RNs. In addition, there is a cyclical aspect to shortages, as RNs are more likely to work when the economy is doing less well.<sup>1</sup> Projected shortages differ from past circumstances in that, by 2020, a decline in the number of available nurses will coincide with an increased need for nursing services due to aging of the baby boom generation. These changes suggest that it will be more difficult, and more costly, to respond to the future shortage.

The nursing profession involves three types of workers: registered nurses, licensed practical nurses, and nurse aides.<sup>2</sup> Registered nurses provide direct patient care and also manage nursing care. They are state-licensed and hold associate degrees (two-year community colleges), diplomas (three-year hospital programs), or baccalaureate degrees (four-year colleges). Licensed Practical Nurses (LPNs) provide patient care under direction of an RN or physician. Also licensed by the state, LPNs must complete 12 to 18 months of training. Nurse aides assist in routine care activities, such as bathing, dressing, and feeding patients. Aides who work in nursing homes or home health agencies that receive Medicare or Medicaid funds are required to complete at least 75 hours of training. Most RNs work in hospitals, while LPNs work primarily in either hospitals or nursing homes. Nurse aides may work in hospitals and home care settings, but most commonly work in nursing homes.

---

This *Issue Brief* was prepared for The Commonwealth Fund/John F. Kennedy School of Government Bipartisan Congressional Health Policy Conference, January 16–18, 2003.

Nationally, 2.2 million people are employed as RNs.<sup>3</sup> The Bureau of Labor Statistics includes RNs and nursing aides, along with home health aides, among the top 30 occupations with the largest projected increase in numbers of jobs available between 2000 and 2010.<sup>4</sup>

The nursing shortage has profound implications for quality of care. Recent studies find that in hospitals where nurses treat fewer patients at a time, patients have better health outcomes.<sup>5</sup> In addition, the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations reports that staffing was a contributing factor in a quarter of adverse events resulting in death or serious injury reported to the Joint Commission since March 2002.<sup>6</sup>

### Magnitude of the Shortage

In 2002, the shortage of registered nurses was an estimated 125,000, or 6 percent of full-time equivalent (FTE) RNs.<sup>7</sup> While the present shortage may be resolved if wages increase in response to current need for RNs, long-term projections of RN shortages bear characteristics that present further challenges. Experts expect that the shortage will worsen over time as a result of low expected growth in supply of nurses, combined with increases in demand for nursing care for the over-65 population. Estimates of the shortage of RNs by 2020 range from 400,000 to 808,000 FTE RNs.<sup>8,9</sup> Because of limited growth in new entrants into the profession, the average age of RNs by 2020 will have increased by 2.5 years since 2000 (from 42.4 years to 45.1 years).<sup>10</sup> Nurse educators are also aging, with consequent expected declines in available nursing faculty.<sup>11</sup>

Total graduates from RN programs fell steadily between 1995 and 2000, with an overall decline of 26 percent.<sup>12</sup> The recent 3.7 percent increase in enrollment in nursing schools in 2000–2001 follows six years of decline. Currently, there are 21,000 fewer students in nursing school than there were in 1995.<sup>13</sup> About 82 percent of registered nurses are currently working as RNs. This share has remained relatively constant over the 1990s.

It is difficult to obtain reliable state-level estimates. However, it is clear that current shortages affect some geographic areas more than others, with an estimated 30 states experiencing shortages in 2000.<sup>14</sup> Within hospitals, some evidence suggests that RN shortages are particularly felt in intensive care units and operating rooms, while also affecting labor and delivery and general medical surgical units.<sup>15</sup>

Shortages also affect delivery of long-term care, particularly in nursing homes. While data are limited, experts agree that a shortage of nurse aides in nursing homes is a current concern, and will worsen in future years.<sup>16</sup>

### Reasons for the Shortage

Reasons for the shortage are multifaceted, reflecting changes in population demographics, women's employment patterns, the health care system, and nursing work. Together, these changes pose challenges both in recruiting new RNs and retaining existing RNs.

- *Increased demand as a result of population aging.* Projected shortages must be viewed in the context of expected increases in demand for nursing services. Between 2000 and 2020, the population will grow by 18 percent (31 million) overall, but the over-65 population, with more health care needs, will grow by 54 percent (19 million people).<sup>17</sup>
- *Other career options.* The nation has experienced broad changes in social and employment patterns for women. Women born after the 1950s have more career options than their predecessors, and fewer have chosen to enter nursing. Women born in the mid-1950s were more likely to become nurses than those born before or after that time period.<sup>18</sup> Compared with women born in 1955, those born in 1970 were 35 percent less likely to enter nursing, and women born in 1975 were 40 percent less likely.<sup>19</sup>
- *Responses to health care cost pressure.* The growth of managed care in the 1990s created cost pressure, particularly on hospitals, which are the largest employers of RNs. In the early 1990s, areas with higher managed care enrollment had slower wage and employment growth for RNs than areas with lower managed care enrollment. As managed care spread, RN wage and employment growth slowed at the national level by the late 1990s.<sup>20</sup> These changes followed shifts in hospital payment systems designed to reduce spending, leading to shorter lengths of stay in hospitals. As a result, hospital RNs treat patients who are sicker on average, and their work is thus more intensive.<sup>21</sup>
- *Wages.* On average, RN wages merely kept pace with inflation in the 1990s.<sup>22</sup> In contrast,

between 1982 and 1992 inflation-adjusted mean annual RN wages increased by \$6,000.<sup>23</sup>

- *Workload and work environment.* In response to health care cost pressure in the 1990s, hospitals reduced staffing and implemented mandatory overtime policies to ensure that RNs would be available to work when the number of patients admitted increased unexpectedly. The workload for RNs increased, and their control over scheduling, which has always involved night and weekend work, decreased.<sup>24</sup> One would expect that RN wages would have increased to compensate for this additional workload, but, as noted above, their wages were flat over this time period, likely due to the more competitive health care environment. An increased workload may affect the decision to enter or remain in the nursing profession. One major study shows that dissatisfaction and burnout are higher among nurses with higher patient loads.<sup>25</sup>

In the 1990s, many hospitals also restructured the organization of nursing services. These changes are perceived to have increased nurses' dissatisfaction and concern regarding quality of patient care.<sup>26</sup> A survey of nurses in Pennsylvania hospitals, conducted in the late 1990s, found that 41 percent were dissatisfied with their jobs, and 43 percent had high burnout.<sup>27</sup> Only one-third responded that there were enough nurses to provide quality care and to get work done. Slightly less than one-third felt that nurses had opportunities for advancement, and that their hospital administration listened and responded to their concerns.

- *Image.* Media attention has focused predominantly on the challenges nurses face, rather than the rewarding aspects of the career. Some observers feel this may further discourage young adults from choosing to enter nursing.
- *Reasons for nurse aide shortages.* The primary focus in nursing workforce policy is on RNs. Reasons for present and predicted increases in shortages of nurse aides reflect related, though distinct, challenges. Nurse aides, particularly those who work in nursing homes, receive low pay, are unlikely to receive benefits, work in challenging conditions with high rates of workplace injury, and have high turnover rates.<sup>28</sup> In addition, nurse aides have limited possibilities for career advancement.

Nurse aides working in nursing homes are more likely than workers overall to have family income below the federal poverty level and more likely to receive Medicaid and food stamps.<sup>29</sup> To some extent, availability of nurse aides fluctuates with the economy, with a greater supply when unemployment rates are higher. Longer-term shortages are expected to become more pressing with an increased demand for nursing home services as the population ages.

### **Nurse Staffing and Quality of Care**

Several recent studies document a significant association between nurse staffing levels and quality of patient care in hospitals and nursing homes. These studies are particularly important because they fill a gap in knowledge, documented in a 1996 Institute of Medicine report, regarding the relationship between nurse staffing levels and patient outcomes. Specifically, the report noted the need for research on effects of nurse staffing levels that accounts for other factors that affect health outcomes, such as hospital characteristics and differences in patient severity (case mix).<sup>30</sup>

One recent study found that an increased number of hours of RN care per day for each patient is associated with improved outcomes, including shorter lengths of stay and lower rates of urinary tract infections, upper gastrointestinal bleeding, pneumonia, shock or cardiac arrest, and death from complications (termed "failure to rescue") such as pneumonia or shock.<sup>31</sup> The study, conducted under contract with the Health Resources and Services Administration in the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), is notable for including many outcome measures and a large number of hospitals and states (799 hospitals in 11 states), and for using rigorous methods to account for differences in patient and hospital characteristics.

A study published in October 2002 found that an increase of each additional patient per nurse (within a range of four to eight patients) was associated with a 7 percent increase in the odds of dying within 30 days of admission and a 7 percent increase in the odds of death following complications such as shock or pneumonia.<sup>32</sup> The study was funded by the National Institute of Nursing Research in the National Institutes of Health. This study of Pennsylvania hospitals adjusts patient outcomes for differences in severity and accounts for hospital characteristics including hospital size, teaching status, and availability of technology.

In nursing homes, analyses conducted under contract to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services have found an association between staffing levels and quality of care.<sup>33</sup> Although these reports identify minimum staffing levels below which quality of care suffers, DHHS determined that these studies could not be used to develop staffing standards for nursing homes. Instead, they cited the need for further research that uses improved staffing data, addresses the role of factors other than staffing in quality of care, and recognizes limitations in availability of nursing workforce to meet minimum standards.<sup>34</sup>

### Strategies for Addressing the Nursing Shortage

#### RECRUITING THE FUTURE WORKFORCE

Many experts recognize the need to increase funding for nursing education, directed toward nursing faculty as well as students.<sup>35</sup> Subsidized training is seen as one way to increase the number of RNs. In addition, experts point to a need for changes in RN training to better prepare the existing workforce to respond to changes in health care delivery. As options to strengthen nursing care, experts suggest training in gerontology, technology and information systems, clinical management, and variations in care delivery, as well as opportunities for further training for RNs at all stages in their careers.<sup>36,37</sup>

Another way to address the nursing shortage would be to devote resources toward increasing RN wages. This approach could affect recruitment as well as retention of RNs already in the workforce.

Increasing the number of minorities who become RNs could increase supply of RNs and have the additional benefit of improving delivery of culturally sensitive care.<sup>38</sup> Data suggest that minority RNs are more likely to work full time than other RNs. Racial and ethnic minorities are underrepresented among RNs relative to their share of the U.S. population.<sup>39</sup>

Hiring foreign nurses would be another way to address shortages in the United States. Proponents of this approach note that hospitals have relied on foreign nurses, often brought to the United States with temporary work visas, to address past shortages.<sup>40</sup> In 1989, 24,400 foreign nurses worked in the United States under temporary visas, with 70 percent residing in New York, New Jersey, or California. Over 70 percent of foreign RNs were from the Philippines.<sup>41</sup> Hiring foreign RNs is somewhat controversial. This strategy may divert needed talent from

other countries and potentially exacerbate their nursing shortages, and may raise concerns in the United States about effects on wages, adequacy of training, and quality of care.<sup>42</sup> For example, the presence of foreign RNs will quite likely depress RN wage growth, which may lead to dissatisfaction among RNs. On the other hand, there may be benefits to the general public if slower wage growth translates to slower growth in health care costs.

Experts also suggest a need to improve the image of nursing. Strategies range from encouraging nurses to communicate more frequently with the press about positive aspects of nursing to launching professional advertising campaigns promoting the profession.<sup>43</sup>

#### RETAINING RNs IN THE WORKFORCE

Strategies to improve RN retention are needed. Policies that improve a hospital's work environment are one set of important considerations. The American Nursing Credentialing Center singles out hospitals that it determines have such policies and successfully recruit and retain RNs, designating these "magnet" facilities.<sup>44</sup> Other attributes of magnet hospitals include a low turnover among nurses, high nurse-to-patient ratios, and a range of policies that promote nursing autonomy and leadership.<sup>45</sup> Another aspect of improving the work environment involves reorganizing nursing care to reduce paperwork and alter the types of work performed by RNs in order to increase the proportion of RN time spent on patient care.<sup>46</sup> Policies that rebuild nursing leadership roles, which became limited following hospital restructuring in the 1990s, are important.<sup>47</sup> Equipment to reduce likelihood of injury, such as safe needle devices and patient-lifting devices, is a key consideration.<sup>48</sup> Redesigning the workplace in accord with ergonomic standards may become increasingly important to prevent injuries as the average age of the RN workforce increases.<sup>49</sup>

Involving RNs in designing staffing and overtime policies also may result in higher satisfaction among RNs and better patient care. Unions representing RNs promote policies that reduce nurse workloads by increasing staffing to legislatively mandated nurse-to-patient ratios.<sup>50</sup> Not all RNs or health professionals agree that mandated ratios are the most effective approach. Some suggest that RN staff-per-patient levels are best determined collaboratively with RNs at the hospital level.<sup>51</sup>

### QUALITY OF CARE

Since 2000, when the Institute of Medicine published its report, *To Err Is Human: Building a Safer Health System*, the public and policymakers have focused greater attention on quality of care and preventable errors. Funding for further research on quality of care and hospital nurse staffing will inform policies specific to the nurse workforce, and may identify possible systems-level changes that will contribute to broader quality of care improvement.<sup>52</sup> Improved data on nurse staffing and patient outcomes will be important to make further progress in understanding how nursing care affects quality of care.<sup>53</sup>

### Recent Federal, State, and Private Actions

#### CONGRESSIONAL ACTIONS

On August 2, 2002, President Bush signed into law the Nurse Reinvestment Act (P.L. 107-205), which focuses on nurse recruitment and retention policies.<sup>54</sup> This law builds on existing nurse workforce programs enacted as part of Title VIII of the Public Health Service Act in response to prior nursing shortages. Title I of the new law focuses on nurse recruitment policies, including: DHHS-sponsored public service announcements about the profession, expanded eligibility for the nursing loan repayment program to all facilities with a critical shortage of nurses (and nonprofit facilities only after FY 2007), and scholarships in exchange for at least two years of service at facilities with critical shortages. Title II focuses on nurse retention, authorizing the secretary of DHHS to approve grants or contracts to nursing schools or health care facilities to improve nursing education and practice, for geriatric care programs, and for student loan funds to increase qualified nursing faculty. The law authorizes funding for these programs for fiscal years 2003 through 2007.<sup>55</sup> No funds were appropriated during the 107th Congress.

#### EXECUTIVE BRANCH ACTIONS

Located within the Department of Health and Human Services, the Health Resources and Services Administration, Bureau of Health Professions administers nurse education and practice grant programs, as well as scholarship, loan, and loan repayment programs.<sup>56</sup> In June 2002, DHHS announced \$22 million in grants for advanced education and geriatrics training, and \$8 million for loan repayment for nurses who work in designated shortage areas.<sup>57</sup> In September 2002, DHHS announced an additional \$8.4 million in grants for nurse education and practice and nursing workforce diversity.<sup>58</sup>

The president's FY 2003 budget includes \$99 million for Bureau of Health Professions grants to address the shortage.<sup>59</sup> In addition, the budget includes \$130.8 million for the National Institute of Nursing Research in the National Institutes of Health for nursing research.<sup>60</sup>

#### STATE ACTIONS

States also are responding to nursing shortages. In 1999, in response to union pressure, California enacted legislation requiring hospitals to meet minimum staffing ratios to be developed by the California Department of Health Services. Staffing ratios have been developed, and are expected to be implemented in July 2003. One recent analysis estimates that direct costs of implementing the legislation will be low on average because most hospitals currently meet the ratios, but will vary across areas of the state. It suggests that there may be other indirect opportunity costs that are harder to measure.<sup>61</sup> In addition, some experts raise concerns that minimum staffing ratios will exacerbate the need for additional RNs.

The California minimum staffing law is controversial within the state and nationally. The California Nurses Association has withdrawn from the American Nurses Association and, along with nurse associations in Massachusetts, Maine, Missouri, and Pennsylvania, is forming a new national organization entitled the American Association of Registered Nurses.<sup>62</sup> The new organization is a proponent of legislation similar to California's in other states, while the American Nurses Association is not actively supporting such legislation.<sup>63</sup>

In 2002, a number of states enacted legislation to address nursing shortages. Fourteen states enacted legislation to provide funds to support nursing education scholarship and repayment programs.<sup>64</sup> Twelve states enacted legislation to create a nursing workforce commission, center, or study, and seven states enacted other legislation to promote nursing recruitment and retention.<sup>65</sup> Six states passed laws banning or limiting mandatory overtime, except in emergencies.<sup>66</sup>

#### PRIVATE ACTIONS

The Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations, a private nonprofit organization that accredits hospitals and other health care organizations, has developed standards for hospitals and other organizations to monitor data to assess staffing effectiveness.<sup>67</sup>

Johnson & Johnson initiated a \$20 million effort at nursing recruitment in 2002 including advertisements, outreach to high schools, scholarships, and a website about nursing opportunities.<sup>68</sup> Since 1996, the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation has funded approximately \$7 million in grants to 20 sites through its Colleagues in Caring program, which supports regional nursing workforce development programs.<sup>69</sup>

### Conclusion

Even absent nurse shortages, it would be costly for hospitals and long-term care providers to increase nurse staffing. Yet, recent evidence suggests that more nurses lead to better patient outcomes. Projected long-term shortages will create still greater cost and quality challenges. Without increased payments from public or private purchasers, health care institutions will most likely have to make tradeoffs between investing in staffing and pursuing other quality-improvement efforts. Little information is available to inform such decisions, which are likely to become more pressing in future years.

### REFERENCES

We are grateful to David Auerbach for sharing helpful information.

- 1 Association of Academic Health Centers. *The Nursing Shortage and Academic Health Centers: Assessing Options for Remedy in a Complex System* (Washington, D.C.: AAHC, 2002); R. Steinbrook. "Nursing in the Crossfire," *New England Journal of Medicine* 346 (2002): 1757–66.
- 2 General Accounting Office. "Nursing Workforce: Recruitment and Retention of Nurses and Nurse Aides Is a Growing Concern." Statement of William J. Scanlon before the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, U.S. Senate, May 17, 2001.
- 3 Bureau of Labor Statistics. Household Data Annual Averages, Table 11. Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, race, and Hispanic origin. Available at <http://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat11.pdf>.
- 4 Bureau of Labor Statistics. Table 4. Occupations with the Largest Job Growth, 2000–2010. Available at <http://www.bls.gov/emp/nlratab4.pdf>.
- 5 J. Needleman, P. Buerhaus, S. Mattke et al., "Nurse Staffing Levels and the Quality of Care in Hospitals," *New England Journal of Medicine* 346 (2002): 1715–22; L. Aiken et al., "Hospital Nurse Staffing and Patient Mortality, Nurse Burnout, and Job Dissatisfaction," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 288 (2002): 1987–93.
- 6 Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations. *Health Care at the Crossroads: Strategies for Addressing the Evolving Nursing Crisis* (Washington, D.C.: JCAHO, 2002).
- 7 DHHS, Health Resources and Services Administration, Bureau of Health Professions. *Projected Supply, Demand, and Shortages of Registered Nurses: 2000–2020*. July 2002. Available at <http://bhpr.hrsa.gov/oldhealthworkforce/rnproject/default.htm/>. Full-time equivalent is the number of RNs that would be needed if all RNs worked full time (in fact, some RNs work part time).
- 8 P. Buerhaus, D. Staiger, and D. Auerbach, "Implications of an Aging Registered Nurse Workforce," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 283 (2000): 2948–54; P. Buerhaus, D. Staiger, and D. Auerbach, "Policy Responses to an Aging Registered Nurse Workforce," *Nursing Economics* 18 (2000): 278–303.
- 9 DHHS, *Projected Supply*, July 2002.
- 10 Buerhaus, "Implications of Aging RN Workforce," 2000.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- 14 DHHS, *Projected Supply*, July 2002.
- 15 P. Buerhaus, D. Staiger, and D. Auerbach, "Why Are Shortages of Hospital RNs Concentrated in Specialty Care Units?" *Nursing Economics* 18 (2000): 111–16; Steinbrook, "Nursing in the Crossfire," 2002.
- 16 GAO, "Nursing Workforce: Recruitment," May 17, 2001.

- 17 General Accounting Office. *Nursing Workforce: Emerging Nurse Shortages Due to Multiple Factors*. GAO-01-944, 2001.
- 18 Buerhaus, "Implications of Aging RN Workforce," 2000.
- 19 Ibid.; D. Staiger, D. Auerbach, and P. Buerhaus, "Expanding Career Opportunities for Women and the Declining Interest in Nursing as a Career," *Nursing Economics* 18 (2000): 230–36.
- 20 P. Buerhaus and D. Staiger, "Trouble in the Nurse Labor Market? Recent Trends and Future Outlook," *Health Affairs* 18 (1999): 215–22.
- 21 L. Aiken, J. Sochalski, and G. Anderson, "Downsizing the Hospital Nursing Workforce," *Health Affairs* 15 (1996): 88–92.
- 22 GAO, *Nursing Workforce*, 2001.
- 23 Steinbrook, "Nursing in the Crossfire," 2002.
- 24 AAHC, *Nursing Shortage and AHCs*, 2002.
- 25 Aiken, "Hospital Nurse Staffing," 2002.
- 26 AAHC, *Nursing Shortage and AHCs*, 2002; L. Aiken et al., "Nurses' Reports on Hospital Care in Five Countries," *Health Affairs* 20 (2001): 43–53; JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002. For a personal narrative, see also R. Bingham, "Leaving Nursing," *Health Affairs* 21 (2002): 211–17.
- 27 Aiken, "Nurses' Reports in Five Countries," 2001.
- 28 Decker et al., "Staffing of Nursing Services in Nursing Homes: Present Issues and Prospects for the Future," *Seniors Housing & Care Journal* 9 (2001): 3–26; GAO, "Nursing Workforce: Recruitment," May 17, 2001.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Institute of Medicine. *Nursing Staff in Hospitals and Nursing Homes: Is it Adequate?* G. Wunderlich, F. Sloan, and C. Davis, eds. (Washington, D.C.: National Academy of Sciences, 1996). Available at <http://books.nap.edu/books/0309053986/html/R1.html#pagetop>.
- 31 Needleman, "Nurse Staffing Levels," 2002. See also J. Needleman, P. Buerhaus, S. Matke et al. *Nurse Staffing and Patient Outcomes in Hospitals*. Harvard School of Public Health. Final Report. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, 2001. Contract No. 230-99-0021. Available at <http://bhpr.hrsa.gov/nursing/staffstudy.htm>.
- 32 Aiken, "Hospital Nurse Staffing," 2002.
- 33 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. *Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes*. Phase II Final Report. Prepared by Abt Associates under contract to CMS, 2001; Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. *Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes*. Phase I Report. Prepared by Abt Associates under contract to CMS, 2000.
- 34 T. Thompson, Undated letter to the Honorable Richard B. Cheney, President of the Senate, accompanying *Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes*. Phase II Final Report. Available at <http://cms.hhs.gov/medicaid/reports/rp1201home.asp>.
- 35 B. Nevidjon and J. Erickson, "The Nursing Shortage: Solutions for the Short and Long Term," *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing* 6 (2001): Manuscript 4.
- 36 Buerhaus, "Strengthening Hospital Nursing," 2002.
- 37 JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002; D. Ward and B. Berkowitz, "Arching the Flood: How to Bridge the Gap Between Nursing Schools and Hospitals," *Health Affairs* 21 (2002): 42–52.
- 38 Buerhaus, "Policy Responses to Aging RN Workforce," 2000.
- 39 P. Buerhaus and D. Auerbach, "Slow Growth in the United States of the Number of Minorities in the RN Workforce," *Image: Journal of Nursing Scholarship* 31 (1999): 179–83.
- 40 GAO. *Health Care: Information on Foreign Nurses Working in the United States Under Temporary Work Visas*. GAO/HRD-90-10, 1989.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Buerhaus, "Policy Responses to Aging RN Workforce," 2000; JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- 43 Nevidjon, "The Nursing Shortage," 2001.
- 44 See J. Scott, J. Sochalski, and L. Aiken, "Review of Magnet Hospital Research: Findings and Implications for Professional Nursing Practice," *Journal of Nursing Administration* 29 (1999): 9–19; Ward, "Arching the Flood," 2002. See <http://nursingworld.org/ancc/magnet/magnet.htm> and <http://nursingworld.org/ancc/magnet/Magnet2.htm> for a list of institutions that have magnet recognition.
- 45 JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- 46 Buerhaus, "Strengthening Hospital Nursing," 2002; JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002; AAHC, *Nursing Shortage and AHCs*, 2002.
- 47 JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Buerhaus, "Policy Responses to Aging RN Workforce," 2000.
- 50 SEIU Nurse Alliance. *The Shortage of Care: How to Solve the Nursing Shortage by Treating the Disease, Not Just the Symptoms*, 2001.
- 51 JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- 52 Ibid.; Buerhaus, "Strengthening Hospital Nursing," 2002.
- 53 Buerhaus, "Strengthening Hospital Nursing," 2002.
- 54 Nurse Reinvestment Act (P.L. 107-205, August 1, 2002). Bill Summary & Status for the 107th Congress, Thomas.
- 55 Personal communication, House Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, Education, and Related Agencies, November 25, 2002.
- 56 See <http://bhpr.hrsa.gov/nursing/default.htm>.
- 57 DHHS. "HHS Awards \$30 Million to Address Emerging Nurse Shortage." Press Release. June 4, 2002.
- 58 DHHS. "HHS Awards More than \$8.4 Million in Grants to Address Nation's Nurse Shortage." Press Release. June 4, 2002.

- 
- <sup>59</sup> Office of Management and Budget. *Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 2003*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office. Available at <http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/fy2003/pdf/budget.pdf>. See also DHHS. *Summary of Comparable President's Budget—FY 2003*. Office of the Assistant Secretary for Budget, Technology and Finance, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Budget. February 4, 2002. Available at <http://www.hhs.gov/budget/pdf/hhs2003apt.pdf>.
- <sup>60</sup> DHHS. *Summary of Comparable President's Budget—FY 2003*; personal communication, Mitchell Goldstein, HHS Office of the Assistant Secretary for Budget, Technology, and Finance, Office of Budget, November 25, 2002.
- <sup>61</sup> J. Coffman et al., “Minimum Nurse-to-Patient Ratios in Acute Care Hospitals in California,” *Health Affairs* 21 (2002): 53–64.
- <sup>62</sup> Steinbrook, “Nursing in the Crossfire,” 2002.
- <sup>63</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>64</sup> State counts are created from S. Norris. *Nursing Shortages*. Health Policy Tracking Service Issue Brief, National Conference of State Legislatures, October 1, 2002.
- <sup>65</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>66</sup> Steinbrook, “Nursing in the Crossfire,” 2002.
- <sup>67</sup> JCAHO, *Health Care at the Crossroads*, 2002.
- <sup>68</sup> Buerhaus, “Strengthening Hospital Nursing,” 2002. See also the Johnson & Johnson funded website, <http://www.discovernursing.com>.
- <sup>69</sup> Personal communication, Becky Rice, American Association of Colleges in Nursing, Colleagues in Caring, November 25, 2002. See <http://www.rwjf.org/aboutGrantees/npoDetail.jsp?id=ENW> for recently funded projects and <http://www.aacn.nche.edu/CaringProject/index.htm> for the national program office.

